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Conference call started at 12:00 and ended at 3:00 pm.
Meeting Called to Order and Approval of Minutes

Michelle Lamers called the meeting to order at 12:10 pm.  Meeting participants were introduced and minutes from the January 27, 2009 meeting were approved.  Billie Friedland approved and Bruce Orr seconded.  All voted in favor.
Parent Participation

The speaker was not able to attend due to family reasons; she will be invited to present at a future meeting.

Family to Family Health Information Center/ Delaware Family Voices
Ann Philips reviewed the purpose and direction of the Family to Family Health Information Center. Family to Family received a grant on June 1, 2008 from the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Health Resources and Services Administration, Maternal and Child Health Bureau. They concentrated this first year on building their infrastructure, consisting of forging partnerships with various agencies throughout the state.  In addition, the staff has been recruiting families to help run the program. Projects planned for years two and three include teleconferences, establishment of a resource library, and recruiting youth for transition trainings and leadership roles within Family to Family. Ann also hopes to start a KASA (Kids as Self Advocates, http://www.fvkasa.org) chapter in Delaware. Family to Family is currently housed at the University of Delaware, Center for Disabilities Studies in Newark. Program brochures were distributed to the ICC and meeting participants were encouraged to visit the Delaware Family Voices website at http://www.delawarefamilytofamily.org/
Family Voices has been working closely with the Medicaid office. A recent meeting focused on providing information on Delaware’s Medicaid program. Dawne Estep assisted with the presentation and was available to answer parents’ questions. 
Ann also explained “Translation Now”, a program which stemmed from a grant given from IBM to the Statewide Parent Advocacy Network (SPAN) of New Jersey; SPAN was generous enough to share grant dollars with Delaware. “Translation Now” or “Traducelo Ahora” is a translation program designed specifically for Spanish speaking/reading families. More information can be found at TUwww.traduceloahora.comUT and http://www.familyvoices.org/pub/general/GettingOnline.doc
Michelle Lamers, a parent leader-trainer, identified a few key training areas for parents, including:

· how a parent could navigate through the various state agencies 
· how to be an advocate 
· the importance of being an advocate for their child
· what it is to be a leader

· how to tell their own personal story

Billie Friedland also indicated that parent perspectives are invaluable for student learning; Bruce Orr added that it is important to lend support to families. Marie-Anne Aghazadian also encouraged Family Voices to coordinate parent leadership trainings with other agencies.

Both Michelle Lamers and Ann Philips plan to attend the national Family Voices meeting this year.

Rosanne Griff-Cabelli asked if Family to Family could assist families with overcoming the barriers of commercial insurance [for early intervention therapy services]. Ann will follow up with Rosanne. Rosanne then asked the ICC if there was any interest in forming an ad-hoc committee to address these issues with commercial insurance providers. The following members agreed to form such a committee: Pam Reuther, Linda Nemes, a representative from Susan Cycyk/Randall Wimberly’s office, Pam Green, and Marie-Anne Aghazadian.

Update on Blue Cross/Blue Shield developmental screening grant
Dr. Carol Owens, Developmental Pediatrician with Child Development Watch/Southern Health Services, spoke on the collaboration between Public Health, Child Development Watch and Academy of Pediatrics on expanding the universal developmental screening at the primary care level. This project was initiated to carry out the Academy of Pediatrics’ recommendations that developmental screenings be done at the 9, 18, and 30-month well-baby visits. Blue Cross Blue Shield became interested and decided to fund the project for one year, beginning March 2009. A consultant company, Advances in Medical Management (AIM), was hired to help establish the project throughout the state. 
The purpose of the project was to select four or five practices around the state, at least one in each county, preferably one being a federally-qualified health center with a ethnically and racially diverse client population. This will expand the ABCD grant, which was a pilot to work out the procedural mechanisms of conducting developmental screenings at primary care offices.  A Nurse Educator will be hired as a technical assistant to work with each of the selected practices to further expand the policies and procedures, and to understand community resources for referrals. Office staff from each practice, practitioners, and family members will receive trainings to enhance their understanding of developmental screenings and to establish that the screenings be conducted on a routine bases. A general overall training will be included in a pediatric conference, scheduled in June, serving as the kick-off to raise awareness. 
An additional part of the grant is to develop parent resource centers at each of the practices. The nurse educator will identify a parent liaison at each practice to review information that will be distributed to other parents. An information kiosk may be available at one of the locations. 
AIM and the University of Delaware are responsible for data collection and reporting on numbers of children screened and numbers of those referred on for early intervention.  After a year, a final report will be presented to Blue Cross with recommendations on how to continue and expand the program. 
State Budget Reductions & Part C Stimulus
Rosanne Griff-Cabelli provided an overview of the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act (ARRA) and the list of proposed budgeted projects that was reviewed by Lt. Governor Denn.  This is a 27-month period with no expectation that comparable dollars will be available past September 30, 2011.   Rosanne reviewed “maintenance of effort (moe)” as included in IDEA, explaining that Part C may not budget fewer dollars in the upcoming year than that were expended in the previous year.  She also indicated that Part C is not allowed to “supplant,” explaining that funding for vacant positions may not be substituted with these dollars. 
Reporting on the use of ARRA funds is highly visible.  The ICC received a list of budgeted projects and the dollars allocated to each.  These projects were also approved by Clearinghouse (a state-required review of grant monies by appointed committee) on April 20th.   Updates on ARRA projects will be available at upcoming ICC meetings.
ICC Survey Discussion on future goals
Pam Reuther reviewed items discussed in past ICC meetings. She reviewed the ICC “Path” (a copy was provided to each meeting participant) which was developed the previous summer. One item on the Path was to complete an ICC Survey to determine upcoming ICC priorities.  The survey was received at the January ICC meeting. Meeting participants received a handout detailing the top five ICC priorities:
1. Family Involvement
a. Linking for support

b. Parent participation in Advisory Council

c. Family leadership throughout early intervention system

2. Effective early childhood transitions
a. Training and parent education

3. Quality models of service delivery
a. Evidence best practice

b. Family-based practices

c. Bilingual service promotion and training

d. More opportunities for transdisciplinary-like approach

4. Funding
a. Recruitment of personnel initiatives, especially speech-language therapists

b. Increased insurance coverage

c. Monitor Medicaid

5. Public awareness
a. Stronger link with Legislators

b. Advocate for services for children and families

c. Spread message: Funding support is an investment
d. Web access to spread the word on ICC

e. Impact the development on the new Institute on Early Childhood Education

Pam also distributed a worksheet to each meeting participant, requesting that they identify personal sub-committee or ad-hoc involvement within the ICC. This worksheet was organized by the newly-identified priorities. Time was provided to complete this task. Pam collected the worksheets and will compile the results to report at an upcoming ICC meeting.  

Expanding Inclusive Early Intervention Opportunities (EIEIO)  (( 
Janet Cornwell introduced the newly conceived EIEIO committee, previously known as BCNE (Building Capacity in Natural Environments).  She explained that in addition to BCNE, there was also a similar committee known as EO (Expanding Opportunities in Inclusion) which started with a grant proposal written to the University of North Carolina by a team of individuals who attended an inclusion conference in North Carolina. The EO committee had more of a “birth to five approach.” Since the two committees had many common objectives, a decision was made to combine them.

Janet Cornwell distributed a handout detailing the description and purpose of EIEIO. The committee not only serves as a facet of the ICC, but of the Delaware Early Childhood Council as well. 

There are three subcommittees of EIEIO: 
1. [image: image1.wmf]develop and disseminate materials to families (primary audience), with plans to expand focus to develop a toolkit for families, child care providers, early intervention professionals, preschool programs, and physicians

2. increase training opportunities and curriculum development, exploring options to include certificates and credentialing, with a birth to five focus

3. promote and showcase examples or models of exemplary inclusion practices across birth to five programs

Janet reviewed data which was collected from 423 surveys spanning three conferences over the past year: The Week of the Young Child conference, Delaware Association for the Education of Young Children conference, and the Enhancing a Child’s World conference.  Survey results indicate good distribution from each county diversification of job roles. 
Rosanne Griff-Cabelli asked if there were a venue to collaborate across councils, particularly on inclusion issues. Marie-Anne Aghazadian suggested common blog site to keep abreast of what was going on. She indicated it was not difficult to set up, but was time-consuming to maintain.
Janet Cornwell said that DD Council, GACEC, and State Council for Persons with Disabilities held a joint retreat where common priority goals were identified.  She suggested, in the name of inclusion, if a similar activity could be held.
Janet also reminded the ICC about the upcoming inclusion conference by distributing informational postcards, designed by Samtra Devard. Checking the conference website, CarolAnn Schumann confirmed that registration was still open, and interested parties should contact Sonja at DATI (Delaware Assistive Technology Initiative) to attend the conference.

Lead Agency Report
Rosanne highlighted a slight increase in Medicaid enrollment.  Staff from Child Development Watch noted changes in caseloads due to unfilled positions.
Member Sharing

According to Janet Cornwell, a chapter of the Division for Early Childhood (a division of the Council for Exceptional Children) is being established in Delaware.  A Delaware chapter of the Council for Exceptional Children (CEC) currently exists. The Division for Early Childhood (DEC) is not discipline-specific; therefore, open to all interested parties.  Information on member enrollment was distributed. [Note that in order to join DEC, members must first be a member with CEC.] Interested parties may also access membership information directly from the following websites:

CEC:
http://www.cec.sped.org
DEC:
http://www.dec-sped.org/About_DEC
Marie-Anne Aghazadian shared that the Parent Information Center (PIC) now has a new office in Kent County, courtesy of donated space at Easter Seals. This has allowed PIC to increase the number of positions; now the staff includes two full-time bilingual staff and additional part-time staff.  PIC has scheduled three regional conferences, “Building a Village for Your Child”. Information was distributed. Registration can be found on their website: http://www.picofdel.org/
Susan Campbell indicated that Part C partnered with the 619 Program and applied for a Framework Partnership Grant with the Early Childhood Outcomes Center (http://www.fpg.unc.edu/~eco/index.cfm). Although not a monetary grant, it would provide for technical assistance and guidance on child outcome data collection. It would also provide guidance on target-setting for the Annual Performance Report.  Grant recipients have not yet been identified. 

Janet Cornwell had attended the Child Poverty Summit on April 22nd at Dover Downs Hotel and expressed that she was very happy that early childhood was indicated as a main directive.  The Analysis of Child Poverty and Economic Opportunity in Delaware – Findings and Initial Recommendations Executive Summary distributed at the conference is available on the Kids Count website: http://www.dekidscount.org/
Additional details on the conference can be found at  http://www.udel.edu/udaily/2009/apr/poverty042409.html .  

Information on the Child Poverty Task Force can be found at http://www.kids.delaware.gov/cptf/about.shtml 

Janet Cornwell also reported that the Sussex Early Childhood Council met [the morning of April 28th]. They are a local branch of the state Early Childhood Council. Sussex is the only county that has a local council, although Wilmington has an Early Care and Education Council. The initial plan was for each county to develop a council; Janet is unsure as to why New Castle and Kent have not created local councils. Janet invited any interested persons to upcoming meetings, held at Children’s Beach House. 

Janet shared that their meeting [today] was with Helen Arthur of Public Health who is in the process of finalizing “Project Launch,” a program that establishes a child wellness coordinator in the county for children birth to 8 years old. Last year the proposal was submitted with a statewide focus and was not funded. This year the proposal is being submitted with a local focus and Helen has selected Sussex County as her focus.  Helen is looking at the Sussex Early Childhood Council to act as an advisory committee. The hope is to strengthen the network of supports for families of children, birth to eight years old, at the local level. If received, the grant would be $850,000 for up to 5 years.

Also, Janet anticipates that the RFP for expansion monies for Early Head Start will soon be posted. These are two-year grant awards. Both Kent and Sussex counties are prepared to commence expansion work with community partners. Janet hopes to expand both center and home based services in Kent, but with limited space available in the centers, the focus may be on home-based expansion.
Rosanne Griff-Cabelli referenced the limited number of bilingual staff, a concern that was raised at the ICC Executive Committee meeting. Rosanne asked Janet if the Sussex Council or Early Head Start had any plans to address this incapacity, and suggested that perhaps Helen add that to the Project Launch proposal.  Even though Child Development Watch (CDW) does employ bilingual Service Coordinators, those Service Coordinators are not available to manage their caseload and act as a routine interpreter for families on other caseloads.  Janet indicated that there was, indeed, a long discussion during the earlier-referenced Sussex Early Childhood Council meeting. Verna Thompson of the Department of Education was reviewing several federal grant applications and remarked on the emphasis that these grants were putting on cultural literacy and supports for those individuals who did not speak English. Janet indicated that the significance stretched beyond just the availability of interpreter services; it included the necessity of relationships with others who could speak the family’s language and having services provided by people who understand the family’s culture.  Janet indicated that the application for Project Launch would need to address this concern since there is a high population of Spanish-speaking individuals in Sussex County. She furthered by saying several bilingual professionals can be identified in some of the service delivery areas if the agencies pool resources and work collaboratively. 
Janet and Rosanne agreed that perhaps the ICC should be tasked with looking among the professions and credentialing to identify where interpreter resources exist and which areas are more challenging. 

Marie-Anne Aghazadian said that PIC’s current five-year grant focuses on low income families and Hispanic families, and added that the number of Spanish-speaking families throughout New Castle County has been growing exponentially.
Adjournment
Meeting was adjourned at 3:03 pm.  Motion to adjourn was made by Bruce Orr; seconded by Pam Reuther.
Next Meetings
July 28, 2009~12:00 to 3:00pm

Delaware Technical and Community College, Terry Campus, Dover
Conference Room 400A

October 27, 2009 ~ 12:00 to 3:00 pm
Delaware Technical and Community College, Terry Campus, Dover
Conference Room 400A
For additional information or copies of information provided at ICC meetings, please contact Inita Joyner @ 302-255-9134 or Inita.joyner@state.de.us
Documents may also be found on the Birth to Three website:

http://www.dhss.delaware.gov/dhss/dms/epqc/birth3/directry.html
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